
My name is Anna Pennala. I live in Brighton Township with my 
husband and 4 children. Like many children in our state, my children’s 
education was interrupted and denied by the overreach of state and 
local power during the Covid-19 pandemic.  This overreach consisted 
of the Livingston County Health Department issuing mandatory 
quarantine directives without issuance of a public health order as 
required by law.   Once the impact of this overreach hit my home I 
recognized the importance of taking a stand. 

It is imperative to understand what occurred so that it is never 
repeated. If this understanding doesn’t take place, we will find 
ourselves in a similar circumstance in the next pandemic. My goal is 
to educate our community to protect not only my children, but all of 
the students in our county from the potential for recurrence.



What started out as a “protective measure” quickly turned into a
grave injustice, snubbing the fundamental rights of Due Process and
First Amendment protections, as well as rights to education.
Fortunately, our state and federal constitutions were written so that
we are afforded our rights, whether there is an emergency
circumstance or not.

Throughout this presentation I will provide you with an
understanding of how the local health department, in partnership
with the local schools, wrongly denied education to thousands of
students in our county by ignoring the laws that are meant to
protect the people from the government, not the government from
the people.



On May 5, 2021, the MDHHS (Michigan Department of 
Health and Human Services) advised that enforcement 
of MDHHS school quarantine guidelines must be 
thereafter by local health department order. (See 
paragraph #7 highlighted on the next page).

This state directive was acknowledged by a Washtenaw 
County Health Department order dated May 13, 2021.





The Livingston County Health Department (LCHD) and 
the Washtenaw County Health Department (WCHD) 
have the same medical director. Advice and direction 
thus is shared between both county health 
departments. 

WCHD issued their Public Health Order on May 13, 
2021. LCHD never issued a single Public Health Order. 
(See FOIA emails from June 9 and June 11, 2021.)







Both of the FOIA responses came AFTER the new advice was given by 
MDHHS to local health departments. These responses acknowledge that 
LCHD had not issued quarantine orders. 

Yet many students were given repeated and even consecutive quarantine 
directives with no due process.  These mandatory quarantine directives 
resulted in a deprivation of education of 10-14 days each time, along 
with deprivations of other rights.

All of the mandatory quarantine directives for the entire school year of 
2021-2022 were unlawful by the Livingston County Health Department. 
This impacted the education of every student in Livingston County’s 5 
school districts.



On Sept. 21, 2021,  4 months after the May 5th, 
2021 transfer of power from state to local control, 
I was notified, via an email from the school, that 
my daughter would not be able to attend school.  
She was deemed a “close contact” to a confirmed 
Covid-19 case by the LCHD.  We were informed she 
would have to quarantine. 





After being notified by the school, I received
a similar notification from LCHD the following
day.

The LCHD email says that my daughter “must
quarantine at home.” This isn’t a suggestion.
This is a mandatory directive to quarantine.





I then received a description of a Standard Quarantine from 
LCHD.  The description makes clear that this is not just an 
exclusion from school, but a full home quarantine, and that 
my daughter was “required to self-quarantine at home.”

It explains, “Home quarantine means your student should 
not leave your house except to seek medical care (exceptions 
include: natural disasters, such as a house fire or flood, during 
which you should wear a face mask while you are out of the 
house.” (See next page.)  This means she could not attend 
church too, denying her the freedom of religion!  





Note of interest: I saved screen shots of this 
information because once you get outside of the 
dated “quarantine” time frame the information 
disappears (conveniently) and you can no longer 
see the information from the LCHD.

Another note of interest: If you were vaccinated 
and provided documentation – quarantines were 
not required. (Discrimination based on vaccine 
status.)



According to MCL 333.5203 the issuance of this quarantine 
directive is invalid. It clearly states in our state law that the 
health department notice shall be individual and specific. (Not 
cookie cutter – with the same notification going to thousands of 
students). The law also states that a written warning notice shall 
be served either by registered mail, return receipt requested, or 
personally by an individual who is employed by, or under 
contract to, the department or a local health department.

I understand that the job seemed insurmountable to do this the 
legal way, but the health department cannot simply ignore laws. 
The law is in place for a reason. 





MCL 333.5203 goes on to say that if the warning notice isn’t 
adhered to, the health department shall seek an order from 
probate court and that the individual whom receives the 
warning has the right to notice and a hearing before the 
court issues an order! 

None of this happened.  We did not receive in person 
delivery or a notice by registered mail.  These statutory 
requirements were ignored by LCHD.



MCL 333.5205 states that if an individual does not comply 
with an order then the health department has the right to 
further pursue the infectious person. Although in order to 
pursue this person, many legal rights are afforded to the 
accused first. This is due process. This was denied the 
entire time.



Add slide of MCL 333.5205 



Public health code MCL 333.5207 addresses the 
protection of public health in an emergency, but in order 
to enforce it, an affidavit is required by the local health 
officer. The law requires that if an affidavit is served 
proof of the danger to society must be provable, not just 
speculative, and the individual will have the right to a 
hearing.  At this hearing we would have had a right to an 
attorney and the ability to present and cross-examine 
witnesses.  Due process protections again were denied!  
No one could challenge the findings that their child had 
been exposed to someone sick with Covid.





As a parent of 4 children impacted by quarantines, I decided 
I had enough and that I wasn’t going to just follow along. 

I sent the following email to my child’s school in response to 
the quarantine directive excluding her from school and 
confining her to home.   I told the school that my daughter 
was not sick and that she would be attending school and 
extracurricular activities.





I brought my daughter to school the next day and she was 
denied entry. I asked them to show me the school policy that 
says she isn’t able to attend because she “might” get sick.  I 
was told they didn’t have one. 

I further inquired with the district’s superintendent about 
the MCL code they were using to enforce quarantine. He 
responded that “Quarantine orders are not issued by 
schools.”(See next page) 





Through a FOIA request, it is clear that even the 
superintendent of LESA was fighting for the quarantine 
nonsense to stop. In the email superintendent Hubert 
references a conversation he had with Dianne McCormick 
about the negative impacts of quarantine.  He was 
basically begging the health department to make it stop.





Dianne McCormick then acknowledged in her response that 
“benefits to quarantine are not effective” and knows that 
there is “a low positivity rate of approximately 2% of 6700 
students quarantined through September 30th.”

This email is from Oct. 4, 2021. Quarantine directives 
continued through the New Year of 2022, for 3 more months 
after the health director herself stated her knowledge of 
quarantine ineffectiveness. Why did this continue, and for 
who’s benefit? Definitely not the children of our county!





It took a threatened lawsuit paid for by concerned 
citizens of this county (which required $15,000 to 
hire an attorney) to stop quarantine directives from 
being issued in Livingston County. 

Once the health director’s and county 
superintendent’s feet were held to the fire they 
stopped colluding in their unlawful behavior. 





Suits in other counties recognized there was in fact a 
denial of due process to students by health officials in 
those counties.  (See Circuit Court orders from Branch 
and Cheboygan Counties.)







Finally, here is an example of the way quarantine 
directives were given in Allegan County, MI. Each of the 
MCL’s that were referenced previously are all mentioned 
in the warning notice. (See next page)
Endless opinions can be given regarding the necessity of 
the warning notice, but the one thing that this notice 
preserves is the due process rights of the citizens. It is 
grounded in the law.





LCHD never issued a valid Public Health Order but acted as 
though there was one. Thousands of young citizens were 
denied due process and their education.

It is imperative that the members of the County Commission 
exert the powers they have to better oversee the LCHD.  It is 
also imperative that we find a health director that is going to 
follow the law.  

What happened to our children for a year and a half was 
unethical and unlawful.  We need to ensure that this is NEVER 
repeated.


